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Introduction

2016 was a year of unexpected events. A growing uncertainty in 
the global economy and geopolitics reminded us of the need to 
understand theories and acquire knowledge that can allay our 
concerns about the risks of the future. The Japan Economic 
Foundation (JEF) has always played the role of a pilot trying to steer 
our customers along the path of the challenges of the age. Our 
policy forum, as well as our bimonthly magazine Japan SPOTLIGHT, 
has been providing a venue where leading thinkers in Japan as well 
as in our partnering nations exchange their views and experiences 
on a wide range of policy issues, from economy, trade and politics 
to the environment and the aging society. The audiences have 
benefitted from them in finding clues to solutions to those 
challenges. These thinkers we describe as being people on Track 
1.5, meaning various experts in their fields — such as non-
government officials who have a crucial influence on a nation’s 
policy community, policy-oriented academics, and business 
executives involved in policy discussions at public meetings, etc. 

 As usual, we had three public policy fora in 2016, namely the 
Japan-US Forum, Japan-Europe Forum and Asia-Pacific Forum. In 
addition to these three seminars, we had the third CJK (China, 
Japan and Korea) Cooperation Dialogue, a brief report on which is 
available in our Japan SPOTLIGHT January/February 2017 issue. 

 As seen in the brief introductions of the three seminars below, 
we discussed a variety of topics and it would be difficult to find a 
common denominator among them. However, I would dare to say 
that a common denominator was a stress on the need for a holistic 
approach to the issues rather than a segmented approach. For 
example, trade issues are all influenced by not only a nation’s efforts 
toward structural reform of its domestic economy but also changes 
in world geopolitics. So it would be meaningless to insist on a 
segmented approach to trade issues like tariffs and subsidies. Our 
po l i cy seminars a re a l l  o rgan i zed f rom a ho l i s t i c and 
interdisciplinary perspective between economics and politics.

Japan-US Forum on June 3, 2016  
in Washington, D.C.

 The Japan-US Forum was co-sponsored by a US think tank, the 
Center for American Progress. The main title of the forum was “The 
Global Economy and the US-Japan Alliance: Charting a Course for 
the Next US Administration and Prime Minister Abe’s Road to 
2020”. The forum consisted of four sessions — “Domestic and 
International Economic Uncertainties”, “Domestic Politics”, 
“Political Economy of the Asia-Pacific” and “US-Japan Regional and 
Global Cooperation”.

The first session highlighted shared Japanese and American 
challenges and uncertainties. The two key issues to be addressed by 
the United States and Japan are inequality and the lack of social 
mobility. It was noted in particular that in the US the middle class is 
disproportionately facing economic hardship, which could have 
been a major factor in the unexpected result of the US presidential 
election five months after this seminar. On the Japanese economy, 
though “Abenomics” was in general viewed positively by the 
experts, problems with social mobility were pointed out as the main 
impediment to economic growth in an aging society where the 
demographic crisis could stop sustainable growth. I found it 
interesting that both the US side and Japanese side agreed that 
many companies in both nations were failing to invest. How to 
encourage successful and sustainable investment would seem to be 
a common challenge for their economic policies. How can they 
expand investment opportunities? How can they encourage 
entrepreneurship? Those questions are related to supply side 
structural reform rather than monetary and fiscal policy. Today, all 
developed nations including the US and Japan seem to share this 
issue as a challenge to their economy.

 In Session 2 on the two countries’ domestic politics, on the US 
side it was noteworthy that the experts mentioned that the average 
American no longer has faith in the global agenda of policy elites, 
leading to distrust of key agreements, such as trade and other 
alliances. It was also mentioned that the US presidential election 
results would be most uncertain in the Rust Belt, Florida, Nevada 
and Colorado. The outcome in November 2016 proved that those 
concerns were relevant. Donald Trump’s lack of foreign policy 
experience was discussed as well, and that seems to be now a real 
concern. On the side of Japan, fiscal sustainability and inequality 
were the political issues highlighted as the most critical. The 
Japanese demographic crisis could be a long-term challenge to 
fiscal sustainability. Whether Abenomics will truly succeed or not 
may well depend upon solutions to those problems.
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Session 3 on the political economy of the Asia-Pacific addressed 
the geopolitical challenges of different initiatives for regional 
economic cooperation such as the TPP, RCEP, and AIIB. These 
initiatives could somewhat conflict with each other and increase 
tension rather than achieving region-wide cooperation.

The final session on US-Japan regional and global cooperation 
had a discussion on security cooperation between the two countries 
and addressed the rise of China. How can we apply pressure on 
China in a way that would also allow it to save face? Japan and the 
US must work together to incentivize Chinese growth while 
deterring the negative aspects of its rise. In this context, it was 
mentioned that US domestic politics could threaten the alliance, 
since there was a widespread unease over trade, the engine of 
growth, in the US. This concern remains following the outcome of 
the US presidential election.

Japan-Europe Forum on July 7, 2016 in Paris

 The Japan-Europe Forum was co-sponsored by the Aspen 
Institute France. The main title of this forum was “Europe-Japan: 
Common Issues, Cooperative Solutions” and it consisted of four 
sessions — “Fostering Young Entrepreneurs/Innovation”, “Back to 
Economic Growth”, “Cooperation in Emerging Countries” and “Back 
to Nationalism in Far East Asia and Europe?”.

 The first session on fostering young entrepreneurs and 
innovation highlighted the role of greater flexibility, a tax system that 
rewards risk-taking, a fitting regulatory framework, and above all 
educational excellence and better synergy between universities and 
business. In this regard, Silicon Valley and Switzerland were 
referred to as model cases. It was also noteworthy that all agreed 
that age does not matter in talking about entrepreneurship, since it 
is more related to states of mind. Diversity was mentioned as a key 
to innovation, and in this regard Japanese monoculture was 
repeatedly pointed out as a salient weakness in Japan’s innovation 
capacity. Assuming that the ultimate purpose of business activity 
should not be profits as such but the happiness of both employees 
and customers, all participants agreed on the need for social 
innovation to help the business build a better society.

 Session 2 on economic growth discussed a few of the challenges 
facing sustainable economic growth in both Europe and Japan such 
as aging societies, increasing income inequality and political short-
termism. One of the benefits of the forum is the opportunity to learn 
from other nations’ policies, and it was noted in this session that 
Japan has learned a lot from French government support for child-
rearing and regulations on working hours, highly valuing time spent 
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with families in dealing with the question of labor shortage due to 
the aging society. Political short-termism could increase uncertainty 
over domestic economic structural reform, and politicians will need 
to be empowered to convince their nations of the utility of necessary 
policies.

 Session 3 focused on Japan-France collaboration to enhance the 
economic growth of African countries, economies with high 
potential for growth. It was mentioned that they will need to build up 
the base of African economic growth by creating fewer natural 
resource-oriented industries or discover a sustainable growth model 
fitting the environmental standards set by COP21. France and Japan 
were expected to contribute to achieving such goals through 
business transfers to Africa. In particular, the energy sector will be 
the area with greatest potential in which both nations could 
maximize their cooperation in Africa.

 The final session addressed the possible impact of nationalism in 
both Europe and Asia. In Asia in particular, China’s aggressive 
foreign policy seems to have provoked a rise in nationalism in Japan 
and other nations. We should establish a system to prevent 
misunderstandings and false information based on purely 
nationalistic views from spreading and confirm the facts. It will also 
be necessary to think about financial support for the people who 
could be left behind the stream of globalization.

Asia-Pacific Forum on Nov. 24, 2016 in Hanoi

 The Asia-Pacific Forum was co-sponsored by the Central 
Institute for Economic Management in Vietnam. Its main title was 
“Advancing Trade and Investment Liberalization in the Asia-Pacific” 
and it consisted of three sessions — “Roadmap for Asia-Pacific 
Economic Integration: Issues for Consideration”, “New Issues of 
Regional Trade and Investment Liberalization” and “Linking Trade 
with Domestic Policy Reforms: Building Consensus for a Coherent 
Move Toward Economic Growth”.

 The f i rst session on economic integrat ion addressed 
uncertainties stemming from the election of Trump in the US. 
Assuming that Trump’s instincts would be largely anti-free trade, it 
is hard to see how he could retreat from his promise to withdraw 
the US from the TPP on his first day in his office. Some participants 
found it hard to conceive of the TPP without the US. While the TPP 
is considered effectively dead, the RCEP could offer much better 
returns from continuing negotiations, according to many 
participants. Though the RCEP has been considered “low-level” 
liberalization compared with the TPP’s “high standards”, it could fill 
in the gap between them in future negotiations. It was stressed that 
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Asians should remember that after the debacle of the WTO in Seattle 
in 1999, Singapore, New Zealand, Chile and Brunei, four Asia-Pacific 
countries, promoted the idea of the TPP and were eventually 
successful in restoring the trend of trade liberalization against the 
rise of protectionism. It would be Asia-Pacific nations’ responsibility 
to pursue and advocate for free trade against the spread of 
protectionism and anti-globalization. Asians still believe in the value 
of trade and investment liberalization.

 The second session on new issues of regional trade and 
investment liberalization addressed the important concept of 
inclusive growth. The central idea is that all citizens, including those 
working for micro and small and medium-sized enterprises, should 
have an opportunity to participate in the benefits of economic 
growth and trade liberalization. “Inclusive trade” should be a 
concept addressed in the future trade negotiations. Information and 
communication technology (ICT) has special importance in the 
context of production networks expanding all over the Asia-Pacific 
region. In this light, the provisions regarding the digital economy in 
agreements like the TPP would be instrumental in creating an 
environment for trade in services that cares about international 
production networks. The concept of “secure” trade is now much 
more concerned with topics like the traceability of constituents in 
the context of consumer safety and assurances of standards rather 
than the security agenda.

The final session addressed the crucial issue of linking trade with 
domestic policy reforms. The issue is closely related to a nation’s 
development strategy consisting of a number of domestic reforms 
which are often supposed to be complementary to international 
agreements. Many agreed that connectivity will be the key to 
development and three aspects of connectivity — infrastructural, 
regulatory and people-to-people — were seen as the most 
important. They have much in common with the concept of 
economic integration in terms of trade in goods, trade in services, 
investment, government procurement, labor standards, and 
environmental standards. 

 All agreed that the value of APEC as a venue for sharing 
experiences on development strategies, domestic reforms and 
connectivity should not be underestimated. 
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